



### Global State of Democracy Initiative

# **CASE STUDY: WESTERN BALKANS**

Global State of Democracy 2023 Report

#### Gentiana Gola

While far from homogeneous and at different stages of democratization and European Union accession processes, Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina (BiH), Kosovo, Montenegro, North Macedonia and Serbia all continue to grapple with the shared challenge of middling performance and stifled growth in formal countervailing institutions, according to the Global State of Democracy (GSoD) Indices data (International IDEA 2023f). Myriad factors, including unresolved issues from the 1990s wars, populism, ethnic tensions, secessionist threats (Lukiv 2023; Reuters 2023; Helsinki Committee for Human Rights in Serbia 2021), and corrupt politicians with ties to organized crime (Worth 2023; Borger 2022; Semini 2022; Testorides 2022), have delayed meaningful reforms and prevented the strengthening of formal institutions such as independent judiciaries, credible elections, and regulatory agencies in these countries. Their citizens continue to live with the consequences, which threaten democratic norms and the quality of life, leading to depopulation and brain drain (Regional Cooperation Council 2023).

Despite the fragility of these institutions, informal countervailing institutions such as civil society and grassroots movements, as well as fourth-branch institutions such as the media, have demonstrated their pivotal roles in pushing for societal change and bolstering transparency and accountability. Although still encountering challenges, these institutions are especially effective in contexts marked by greater civic openness and media independence, where the cooperation of informal and oversight institutions frequently acts as a catalyst of change. Factors such as Civic Engagement and Freedom of Association and Assembly show the strength and vigilance of informal countervailing institutions most clearly (Figure 1). Recent trends are not yet apparent in the quantitative data, but anecdotal evidence from International IDEA's Democracy Tracker reveals important points in this regard (International IDEA 2023e).

Myriad factors have delayed meaningful reforms and prevented the strengthening of formal institutions such as independent judiciaries, credible elections, and regulatory agencies in these countries.

Informal countervailing institutions and the media have demonstrated their pivotal roles in pushing for societal change and bolstering transparency and accountability.





www.idea.int/data-tools/tools/global-state-democracy-indices>, accessed 28 August 2023.

Recent popular mobilizations in the Western Balkans have particularly organized around issues affecting citizens' daily lives, such as violence, pollution or environmental degradation.

#### CIVIC ENGAGEMENT, ACTIVISM AND GRASSROOTS MOVEMENTS-OF THE PEOPLE, BY THE PEOPLE, FOR THE PEOPLE

Recent popular mobilizations in the Western Balkans have particularly organized around issues affecting citizens' daily lives, such as violence, pollution or environmental degradation.

In Kosovo, women's rights activists and citizens came together in one of the biggest protests in the country's history to bring attention to repeated domestic violence cases and the rape of a minor, leading to tougher criminal penalties for rape and domestic violence (Bami 2022) and the classification of virginity testing as a new criminal offence (Hoti and Berisha 2022; Kosova Post 2022). Similarly, in BiH, the livestreaming on Instagram of the murder of a woman by her former partner in August 2023 prompted thousands of people to take to the streets, resulting in the investigation of several police officers and a judge who failed to issue a restraining order against the perpetrator (Kurtic 2023; EURACTIV 2023; International IDEA 2023b).

The region, particularly Albania and Serbia (Besliu 2023), has seen growing resistance to environmental destruction and pollution. Persistent national and international campaigns from experts and environmentalist groups to protect the Vjosa River in Albania from plans to construct dams led to a landmark decision to declare it a National Park in 2023 (IUCN 2023). In Serbia, weeks of

protests against a planned lithium mine forced the government to backtrack and cancel the project in 2022 (Sekularac 2022), while in North Macedonia, calls for action from environmental groups led the government to impose emergency measures in the capital, Skopje, and in three other cities due to high levels of air pollution (International IDEA 2022). Although they have had mixed success and are facing strategic lawsuits against public participation (SLAPPs) and even arrests (Amnesty International 2021; Kajosevic 2021), environmental activists have been campaigning against the construction of hydropower plants in protected zones in both Kosovo and Montenegro (Marí 2021; Sherriff 2019).

Citizens and civil society have sought accountability even in Serbia, which experienced the biggest democratic deterioration in the Western Balkans in the past 5 and 10 years. Despite notable declines in Civil Liberties in Serbia in the past 10 years—particularly in Freedom of Association and Assembly, and Civil Society—(Figure 2), non-governmental organizations (NGOs) and protests involving 135,000 people (according to their organizers) pressured the ruling coalition to withdraw proposed amendments to the Law on Expropriation and to change the Law on Referendums and People's Initiative, which were imposed without genuine public discussion (Masina 2021; Vasovic 2021; The Government of the Republic of Serbia 2021; Stojanovic 2021; Sekularac 2021; RFE/RL 2021).

Citizens and civil society have sought accountability even in Serbia, which experienced the biggest democratic deterioration in the Western Balkans in the past 5 and 10 years.



Figure 2. Serbia experienced the biggest deterioration in democratic performance scores in the Western Balkans in the past 10 years, with significant declines in 12 measures

In BiH's entity of Republika Srpska, the crackdown on freedom of expression, civil society and freedom of assembly has become evident following attacks on activists and journalists, failure to protect them, and the

adoption of concerning policies showing President Milorad Dodik's illiberal tendencies (Civil Rights Defenders 2019; Kovacevic 2018; International IDEA 2023d). This becomes even more alarming given Dodik's close ties with Russian President Vladimir Putin and his anti-EU stance (Chiappa 2023). In September 2023, rights groups and the Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights, Dunja Mijatović, raised concerns about a proposed law that would create a register of NGOs to keep tabs on 'foreign agents', restricting the freedom of association and expression (Venice Commission 2023; Council of Europe 2023; Civil Rights Defenders 2023). Despite the challenging context, civil society's efforts led to changes in the law reintroducing criminal penalties for defamation, such as drastic reduction of fines, better protection for disclosure of information in the public interest, and the removal of provisions to criminalize insult (International IDEA 2023c).

#### THE MEDIA AS AN OVERSIGHT COUNTERVAILING INSTITUTION-INDISPENSABLE YET NOT FLAWLESS

Independent media has also served as a vital countervailing institution in the region, reporting on abuse of power and corruption, and giving voice to those who have otherwise been silenced. In Albania, an investigative report uncovered waste management fraud, leading to arrest warrants for the former Deputy Prime Minister, the sentencing of a former environment minister and other high officials, and the questioning of the Prime Minister and Mayor of Tirana (International IDEA 2023a; Erebara 2023). In Kosovo, journalists exposed the violation of anti-monopoly rules in the solar energy sector and conflicts of interest in oversight bodies, resulting in inquiries and a decision to end state-funded incentive tariffs to companies (Dahsyla 2020; BIRN 2020; Gazeta Express 2020).

The control of media by governments or financially powerful groups remains a major challenge to watchdog journalism in the region. However, politicians, powerful groups and wealthy individuals use a plethora of tactics, including SLAPPs, to intimidate and silence journalists across the Western Balkans (Isufi 2022). In Albania, the journalist who uncovered the waste management case was verbally assaulted by the Mayor of Tirana, Erion Veliaj (Article 19 2023). In Kosovo's anti-monopoly case, the Independent Media Commission sided with the company accused of breaching anti-monopoly rules and issued a warning to journalists, who fought the decision and won after a three-year legal battle (Peni and Begisholli 2023). In Montenegro, journalists writing about corruption and organized crime have been targets of shootings and bomb attacks (Hervey 2018; Cooper 2018).

The control of media by governments or financially powerful groups remains a major challenge to watchdog journalism in the region. In Serbia, the only country with low scores for Freedom of the Press in the region, government-controlled media holds sway, and independent journalists are frequently subjected to credibility attacks, being labelled as traitors or foreign mercenaries (Higgins 2022). The shrinking independent space has also fuelled mis- and disinformation and the promotion of irredentist ambitions and of the ties with non-democratic powers like Russia and China, giving growth to warmongering tendencies and anti-EU sentiments—direct threats to the region's peace and democratic stability (Brey 2022; Horrocks 2021; EURACTIV 2022; Jefferson and Savic 2022). According to the International Federation of Journalists, the country is seeing the biggest crisis in independent journalism in years (IFJ 2023). When journalist Ana Lalić reported on the conditions of a Belgrade hospital during the Covid-19 pandemic, she was vilified and arrested on the grounds of 'upsetting the public and spreading panic' (Horrocks 2021). In the lead-up to the April 2022 elections, media monitoring for the month of January revealed that Serbian televisions featured President Vučić for more than 129 hours, with Prime Minister Ana Brnabić coming second with only 11 hours, and opponents receiving a mere 1 per cent of observed television time (Popović 2022).

## SHIFTING DYNAMICS? POWER EXPANDING BEYOND GOVERNMENT WALLS

In a region plagued by prolonged episodes of state capture, corruption and ethnic conflicts, informal countervailing institutions, such as civil society and protests, and occasionally oversight institutions such as independent media, help limit the power of ruling elites from outside, and voice popular priorities. While some of the countries in the region face greater constraints due to limited civic space, resulting in fewer tangible outcomes, the actions of these countervailing institutions nonetheless remain essential to sustain any optimism for democracy in the region. A series of mass demonstrations against the culture of violence in Serbia, the biggest since the fall of Slobodan Milošević, is an example of movements that have the potential to gradually ignite change (Schultheis 2023; von der Brelie 2023; International IDEA 2023e). It remains imperative to strengthen civil society, a culture of civic engagement, and independent media to enhance the effectiveness of these movements, and champion their resistance as a beacon of hope for stable democracy in Europe.

While some of the countries in the region face greater constraints due to limited civic space, the actions of civil society and media as countervailing institutions nonetheless remain essential to sustain any optimism for democracy in the region.

#### ABBREVIATIONS

| BiH   | Bosnia and Herzegovina                         |
|-------|--|
| GSoD  | Global State of Democracy                      |
| NGO   | Non-governmental organization                  |
| SLAPP | Strategic lawsuit against public participation |

#### REFERENCES

- Amnesty International, 'Kosovo: Baseless lawsuits against environmental activists dropped in victory for freedom of expression', 20 October 2021, <<u>https://www</u>.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2021/10/kosovo-baseless-lawsuits-against -environmental-activists-dropped-in-victory-for-freedom-of-expression>, accessed 28 September 2023
- Article 19, 'Albania: Condemn attacks against journalists and ensure their safety', 19 July 2023, <https://www.article19.org/resources/albania-condemn-attacks-against -journalists-and-ensure-their-safety>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Bami, X., 'Kosovo moves to toughen penalties for rape, domestic violence', Balkan Insight, 12 October 2022, <a href="https://balkaninsight.com/2022/10/12/kosovo-moves-to-toughen-penalties-for-rape-domestic-violence">https://balkaninsight.com/2022/10/12/kosovo-moves-to-toughen-penalties-for-rape-domestic-violence</a>>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Besliu, R., 'Protecting nature, empowering people: Environmental protests in the Balkans', *Green European Journal*, 5 June 2023, <<u>https://www.greeneuropeanjournal</u> .eu/protecting-nature-empowering-people-environmental-protests-in-the-balkans>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Balkan Investigative Reporting Network (BIRN), 'BIRN probe exposed corruption in Kosovo's private solar power incentives', 27 November 2020, <<u>https://birn.eu.com/news-and-events/birn-probe-exposed-corruption-in-kosovos-private-solar-power-incentives</u>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Borger, J., 'Montenegro's PM says organised crime used influence to oust him over raids', The Guardian, 25 September 2022, <<u>https://www.theguardian.com/</u> world/2022/sep/25/montenegro-prime-minister-dritan-abazovic>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Brey, T., 'Column: Serbia's pro-government media block reform', Deutsche Welle, 11 April 2022, <https://www.dw.com/en/serbias-pro-government-media-hampering-reform -demanded-by-the-west/a-63632915>, accessed 28 September 2023
- Chiappa, C., 'Bosnian Serb leader says Bosnia should join BRICS, not EU', POLITICO, 29 August 2023, <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/bosnia-herzegovina-serbia-milorad-dodik-brics-european-union">https://www.politico.eu/article/bosnia-herzegovina-serbia-milorad-dodik-brics-european-union</a>, accessed 29 September 2023
- Civil Rights Defenders, 'Human rights defenders faces attacks in Banja Luka', 27 February 2019 <a href="https://crd.org/2019/02/27/human-rights-defenders-faces-attacks">https://crd.org/2019/02/27/human-rights-defenders-faces-attacks</a> -in-banja-luka>, accessed 27 September 2023
- , 'Open letter from civil society organisations in support of human rights defenders, nonprofit organisations and media from Republika Srpska/ Bosnia and Herzegovina', 9 May 2023, <a href="https://crd.org/2023/05/09/open-letter-from-civil-society-organisations-in-support-of-human-rights-defenders-nonprofit-organisations-and-media-from-republika-srpska-bosnia-and-herzegovina">https://crd.org/2023/05/09/open-letter-from-civil-society-organisations-in-support-of-human-rights-defenders-nonprofit-organisations-and-media-from-republika-srpska-bosnia-and-herzegovina>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Cooper, A., 'Montenegro: Car bomb explodes in front of journalist's home', Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project, 2 April 2018, <<u>https://www.occrp.org/en/daily/7863-montenegro-car-bomb-explodes-in-front-of-journalist-s-home></u>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Council of Europe, 'Bosnia and Herzegovina: Republika Srpska authorities should refrain from further restricting the rights of NGOs', 21 September 2023, <<u>https://www.coe</u> .int/en/web/portal/-/bosnia-and-herzegovina-republika-srpska-authorities-should -refrain-from-further-restricting-the-rights-of-ngos>, accessed 27 September 2023

- Dahsyla, E., 'Pas hulumtimit të "Jeta Në Kosovë", kërkohet hetim parlamentar për Bordin e ZRrE-së' [Following the investigation of 'Life in Kosovo' a parliamentary investigation is requested for the Board of ERO (Energy Regulatory Office)], Kallxo, 26 May 2020, <https://kallxo.com/lajm/pas-hulumtimit-te-jeta-ne-kosove-kerkohet -hetim-parlamentar-per-bordin-e-zrre-se>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Erebara, G., 'Former Albanian environment minister jailed for corruption', Balkan Insight, 25 September 2023, <<u>https://balkaninsight.com/2023/09/25</u>/albania-former -<u>minister-sentenced-for-corruption></u>, accessed 27 September 2023
- EURACTIV, 'Only 20% of Serbs view EU positively says polling expert', 11 April 2022, <a href="https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/short\_news/only-20-per-cent-of-serbs-view-eu-positively-says-polling-expert">https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/short\_news/only-20-per-cent-of-serbs-view-eu-positively-says-polling-expert</a>, accessed 28 September 2023
- , 'Thousands march in Bosnia after man streams partner's murder', 15 August 2023,
  <a href="https://www.euractiv.com/section/non-discrimination/news/thousands-march-in-bosnia-after-man-streams-partners-murder">https://www.euractiv.com/section/non-discrimination/news/thousands-march-in-bosnia-after-man-streams-partners-murder</a>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Gazeta Express, 'Anulohet vendimi përmes të cilit përfitonin bizneset e Blerim Devollit Në Maltë' [The decision that benefited the businesses of Blerim Devolli in Malta is cancelled], 26 November 2020, <<u>https://www.gazetaexpress.com/anulohet</u> -<u>vendimi-permes-te-cilit-perfitonin-bizneset-e-blerim-devollit-ne-malte></u>, accessed 27 September 2023
- The Government of the Republic of Serbia, 'Law on Expropriation withdrawn from parliamentary procedure', 8 December 2021, <<u>https://www.srbija.gov.rs/vest/</u>en/182245/law-on-expropriation-withdrawn-from-parliamentary-procedure.php>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Helsinki Committee for Human Rights in Serbia, 'Albanian Minority on Hold: Preševo, Bujanovac and Medveđa as Hostages of the Serbia and Kosovo Relations', 2021, <<u>https://www.helsinki.org.rs/doc/izvestaj%20presevo%20eng.pdf</u>>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Hervey, G., 'Investigative journalist shot in Montenegro', POLITICO, 9 May 2018 <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/investigative-journalist-shot-in-montenegro-olivera-lakic-journalism-deaths-europe">https://www.politico.eu/article/investigative-journalist-shot-in-montenegro-olivera-lakic-journalism-deaths-europe</a>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Higgins, A., 'Eastern Europe tests new forms of media censorship', *New York Times*, 17 January 2022, <<u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/17/world/europe/serbia-media</u> -censorship.html>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Horrocks, P., 'Media freedom in the Western Balkans is a geopolitical issue', EURACTIV, 12 May 2021, <a href="https://www.euractiv.com/section/media/opinion/media-freedom-in-the-western-balkans-is-a-geopolitical-issue">https://www.euractiv.com/section/media/opinion/media-freedom-in-the-western-balkans-is-a-geopolitical-issue</a>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Hoti, I. and Berisha, A., 'Qeveria miraton ndryshimin e Kodit të procedurës penale' [The government has approved amendments to the Code of Criminal Procedure], Kallxo, 12 October 2022, <https://kallxo.com/lajm/qeveria-miraton-ndryshimin-e-kodit-te -procedures-penale>, accessed 27 September 2023
- International Federation of Journalists (IFJ), 'Serbia: Independent journalism faces biggest crisis in years', 26 April 2023, <<u>https://www.ifj.org/media-centre/news/</u> detail/category/press-releases/article/serbia-independent-journalism-faces-biggest -crisis-in-years>, accessed 27 September 2023
- International IDEA, 'North Macedonia December 2022', Democracy Tracker, 2022, <a href="https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/report/north-macedonia/december-2022">https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/report/north-macedonia/december-2022</a>>, accessed 27 September 2023

- -, 'Albania July 2023', Democracy Tracker, 2023a, <a href="https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/report/albania/july-2023">https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/report/albania/july-2023</a>, accessed 27 September 2023
- -, 'Bosnia and Herzegovina August 2023', Democracy Tracker, 2023b, <<a href="https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/report/bosnia-and-herzegovina/august-2023">https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/report/bosnia-and-herzegovina/august-2023</a>, accessed 27 September 2023
- -, 'Bosnia and Herzegovina July 2023', Democracy Tracker, 2023c, <<a href="https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/report/bosnia-and-herzegovina/july-2023">https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/report/bosnia-and-herzegovina/july-2023</a>, accessed 27 September 2023
- -, 'Bosnia and Herzegovina March 2023', Democracy Tracker, 2023d, <<a href="https://democracytracker.poetfarmer.com/report/bosnia-and-herzegovina/march-2023?pid">https://democracytracker.poetfarmer.com/report/bosnia-and-herzegovina/march-2023?pid</a>
  =4153>, accessed 27 September 2023
- -, 'Serbia May 2023', Democracy Tracker, 2023e, <<a href="https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/report/serbia/may-2023">https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/report/serbia/may-2023</a>, accessed 27 September 2023
- -, 'Global State of Democracy Indices, Version 7.1', Global State of Democracy Initiative, 2023f, <a href="https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/gsod-indices">https://www.idea.int/democracytracker/gsod-indices</a>>, accessed 27 September 2023
- International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN), 'Vjosa, a National Park in the making', 29 June 2023, <a href="https://www.iucn.org/story/202306/vjosa-national-park">https://www.iucn.org/story/202306/vjosa-national-park</a> -making>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Isufi, A., 'SLAPP lawsuits want to "Silence" Crticism [sic]; Solution required for Western Balkans', Prishtina Insight, 15 November 2022 <https://prishtinainsight.com/slapp -lawsuits-want-to-silence-crticism-solution-required-for-western-balkans>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Jefferson, R. and Savic, M., 'Defaced Putin mural tells the story of Russia's waning influence', Bloomberg, 20 October 2022, <<u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/</u> articles/2022-10-20/serbia-s-friendship-with-russia-gets-awkward-as-putin -escalates-war-in-ukraine>, accessed 28 September 2023
- Kajosevic, S., 'Montenegrin activists outraged by arrests over green protest', Balkan Insight, 20 September 2021, <<u>https://balkaninsight.com/2021/09/20/montenegrin</u>-activists-outraged-by-arrests-over-green-protest>, accessed 28 September 2023
- Kosova Post, 'Ndryshimet në Kodin Penal, testimi i virgjërisë do të jetë vepër penale në Kosovë' [Criminal Code amendments, virginity testing will be a criminal offence in Kosovo], 12 October 2022, <<u>https://kosovapost.net/ndryshimet-ne-kodin-penal</u> -testimi-i-virgjerise-do-te-jete-veper-penale-ne-kosove>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Kovacevic, D., 'Bosnian Serb protesters undeterred by police crackdown', Balkan Insight, 25 December 2018, <a href="https://balkaninsight.com/2018/12/25/banja-luka-protest-xx">https://balkaninsight.com/2018/12/25/banja-luka-protest-xx</a> -12-25-2018>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Kurtic, A., 'Bosnia to investigate judge, police, over livestreamed femicide', Balkan Insight, 14 August 2023, <<u>https://balkaninsight.com/2023/08/14/bosnia-to</u> -investigate-judge-police-over-livestreamed-femicide>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Lukiv, J., 'Kosovo and Serbia row over monastery gun battle', BBC News, 25 September 2023, <<u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-66908955</u>>, accessed 28 September 2023

- Marí, C., 'Shpresa Loshaj: Now is the time for me to speak up more', Kosovo 2.0, 23 February 2021, <<u>https://kosovotwopointzero.com/en/shpresa-loshaj-now-is-the</u> -time-for-me-to-speak-up-more>, 28 September 2023
- Mašina, 'All the protesters' demands have been met: The draft Law on Expropriation is being withdrawn, and the Law on Referendum will be amended', 9 December 2021, <https://www.masina.rs/eng/all-the-protesters-demands-have-been-met-the -draft-law-on-expropriation-is-being-withdrawn-and-the-law-on-referendum-will-be -amended>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Peni, B. and Begisholli, B., 'BIRN wins landmark SLAPP case against Devolli corporation', *Prishtina Insight*, 4 August 2023, <<u>https://prishtinainsight.com/birn-wins-landmark</u> -slapp-case-against-devolli-corporation>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Popović, S., 'Vucic's media domination "hard to catch up" in Serbia election campaign', EURACTIV, 22 February 2022, <a href="https://www.euractiv.com/section/enlargement/news/vucics-media-domination-hard-to-catch-up-in-serbia-election-campaign">https://www.euractiv.com/section/enlargement/news/vucics-media-domination-hard-to-catch-up-in-serbia-election-campaign</a>, accessed 27 September 2023
- RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty (RFE/RL), 'Serbian lawmakers pass law removing turnout threshold in referendums', 26 November 2021, <<u>https://www.rferl.org/a/serbia</u> -referendum-law-/31579860.html>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Regional Cooperation Council, 'Balkan Barometer 2023 Public Opinion', 2023, <<u>https://www.rcc.int/balkanbarometer/key\_findings/2</u>>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Reuters, 'EU presidency warns against Bosnian Serb secession threats', 20 April 2023, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/eu-presidency-warns-against-bosnian-serb-secession-threats-2023-04-20">https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/eu-presidency-warns-against-bosnian-serb-secession-threats-2023-04-20</a>>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Schultheis, E., 'How 2 mass shootings put Serbia's populist President under pressure', Foreign Policy, 9 June 2023, <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/06/09/serbia-kosovo-mass-shooting-protest-belgrade">https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/06/09/serbia-kosovo-mass-shooting-protest-belgrade</a>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Sekularac, I., 'Serbia gov't bows to protesters' demands, changes two laws', Reuters, 8 December 2021, <<u>https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/serbia</u> -govt-bows-protesters-demands-changes-two-laws-2021-12-08>, accessed 27 September 2023
- -, 'Serbia revokes Rio Tinto lithium project licences amid protests', Reuters, 20 January 2022, <https://www.reuters.com/business/retail-consumer/serbian-government</li>
   -revokes-rio-tintos-licences-lithium-project-2022-01-20>, accessed 28 September 2023
- Semini, L., 'Albanian ex-minister jailed for assisting drug trafficking', AP News, 4 February 2022 <https://apnews.com/article/europe-crime-albania-drug-trafficking -71442e5309585148769ab4d26fab2444>, accessed 28 September 2023
- Sherriff, L., 'Protecting Montenegro's wild flowing rivers', Deutsche Welle, 23 October 2019, <https://www.dw.com/en/in-the-balkans-locals-fight-to-save-their-wild -flowing-rivers-from-hydropower/a-50852789>, accessed 28 September 2023
- Stojanovic, M., 'Serbia govt bows to protesters blocking roads over disputed laws', Balkan Insight, 8 December 2021, <a href="https://balkaninsight.com/2021/12/08/serbia-govt-bows-to-protesters-blocking-roads-over-disputed-laws">https://balkaninsight.com/2021/12/08/serbia-govt-bows-to-protesters-blocking-roads-over-disputed-laws</a>, accessed 27 September 2023
- Testorides, K., 'Fugitive North Macedonian ex-premier gets 9-year sentence', AP News, 21 May 2022, <a href="https://apnews.com/article/nikola-gruevski-skopje-northmacedonia">https://apnews.com/article/nikola-gruevski-skopje-northmacedonia</a>

-government-and-politics-7270ea0bf77e5422ec9fe51cfaeaeb2a>, accessed 28 September 2023

- Vasovic, A., 'Thousands block roads across Serbia in anti-government protest', Reuters, 5 December 2021, <<u>https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/thousands</u> -block-roads-across-serbia-anti-government-protest-2021-12-04>, accessed 28 September 2023
- Venice Commission, 'Bosnia and Herzegovina Joint Opinion of the Venice Commission and the OSCE/ODIHR on the draft law of Republika Srpska on the Special Registry and Publicity of the Work of Non-Profit Organizations', 13 June 2023, <a href="https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD(2023)016">https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD(2023)016</a> -e>, accessed 27 September 2023
- von der Brelie, H., 'Mass protests demand political change in Serbia', Euronews, 22 June 2023, <a href="https://www.euronews.com/2023/06/22/mass-protests-demand-political-change-in-serbia">https://www.euronews.com/2023/06/22/mass-protests-demand-political-change-in-serbia</a>, 27 September 2023
- Worth, R. F., 'The president, the soccer hooligans and an underworld "house of horrors", New York Times Magazine, 3 May 2023, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/03/magazine/aleksandar-vucic-veljko-belivuk-serbia.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/03/magazine/aleksandar-vucic-veljko-belivuk-serbia.html</a>, accessed 27 September 2023

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This case study was written by Gentiana Gola, with input from Michael Runey and Emily Bloom in International IDEA's Democracy Assessment team, and from Blerta Hoxha in International IDEA's Regional Europe Programme.

#### **ABOUT INTERNATIONAL IDEA**

The International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (International IDEA) is an intergovernmental organization with 34 Member States founded in 1995, with a mandate to support sustainable democracy worldwide.

#### What we do

We develop policy-friendly research related to elections, parliaments, constitutions, digitalization, climate change, inclusion and political representation, all under the umbrella of the UN Sustainable Development Goals. We assess the performance of democracies around the world through our unique Global State of Democracy Indices and Democracy Tracker.

We provide capacity development and expert advice to democratic actors including governments, parliaments, election officials and civil society. We develop tools and publish databases, books and primers in several languages on topics ranging from voter turnout to gender quotas.

We bring states and non-state actors together for dialogues and lesson sharing. We stand up and speak out to promote and protect democracy worldwide.

#### Where we work

Our headquarters is in Stockholm, and we have regional and country offices in Africa, Asia and the Pacific, Europe, and Latin America and the Caribbean. International IDEA is a Permanent Observer to the United Nations and is accredited to European Union institutions.

#### **Our publications and databases**

We have a catalogue with more than 1,000 publications and over 25 databases on our website. Most of our publications can be downloaded free of charge.

<https://www.idea.int>

#### © 2023 International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance

International IDEA publications are independent of specific national or political interests. Views expressed in this publication do not necessarily represent the views of International IDEA, its Board or its Council members.

Applications for permission to reproduce or translate all or any part of this publication should be made to International IDEA.

Design and layout: International IDEA

DOI: <https://doi.org/10.31752/ idea.2023.73>

ISBN: 978-91-7671-691-5 (PDF)



International IDEA Strömsborg SE-103 34 Stockholm SWEDEN +46 8 698 37 00 info@idea.int www.idea.int